Penn State Berks
Faculty Senate Council

Friday, October 28, 2005, 1:00-2:30 pm
Minutes
Attendees:  L. Grobman, S. Snyder, B. Zambanini (Officers); A. Romberger (Parliamentarian & Univ. 

       Senator); B. Bowers, M. Dunbar, K. Fifer, H. Gourama, J. Hillman, D. Litvin, D. Morganti, 

       H. Patterson, M. Ramsey, V. Rowe, (Senate Council); C. Lovitt, S. Speece (Administration); 

       R. Newnham, (Faculty); C. Balliett  (Assistant to the Secretary)

1. Call to Order
2. Approval of Past Minutes – The minutes of the September 30, 2005 were approved unanimously. 
3. Reports of Officers and University Senators 

A. Chair (Steve Snyder) 
· Ad Hoc Committee on P&T – Only seven faculty members responded to an email with feedback on the Faculty Affairs Ad-Hoc Committee report on P&T.  At the Faculty Caucus, the majority of faculty supported maintaining the tenure process as it is, with no changes.  Some have voiced the opinion that a discipline-based model would be helpful. With so little written comment, it is difficult to determine a concise faculty view.  Included in the meeting packet, are two documents from the Abington campus, stating faculty opinion on the P&T Ad-hoc committee document as well as the Curriculum Integrity report.  Our FAC was charged with gathering faculty opinion and input from the Associate Dean and Division Heads on the final version of the P&T document.  The current version, which investigates the need to implement the changes at the stand alone colleges, will be the one used to gather input.
· Curriculum Integrity – The University web-site has the joint report on Curriculum Integrity which contains statements that concern this campus.  It was suggested that faculty look at this report carefully.  Berks may want to follow Abington’s lead and submit a statement of their own.  A discussion of this report will be placed on the November agenda.  The thirteen member committee included three faculty members.
· Senate Progress – Four of the five Senate committees have met.  By next week all five will have met.  There are three committee reports on today’s agenda – a significant improvement over last year’s progress.  The members were asked to pay close attention to the Strategic Planning and Budget Committee reports.  While the time constraints to conduct business are noted, they are too short.  The Senate Council cannot be involved directly in the process.  Suggestions were made directly to the Chancellor at the Administrative Council meeting and via email from the Senate Committee Chairs.  Now that we are aware of the time frame and the budget recycling process, we will be in a better position to make recommendations.
B. Vice Chair (Laurie Grobman) 
The Vice-Chair concurred with the Chair that the committees have met, and that this is indeed great progress over last year.
C. Secretary (Bob Zambanini) 
· The most up to date copy of Senate Information was handed out by the Secretary. The Senate, Executive Committee and Senate Committee members are listed along with phone numbers, and email addresses.  The information will continue to be updated as necessary.  
· The Secretary has been charged with updating the Senate website.  Senate agendas, minutes, committee reports and other Senate information will be archived back to 2002.  
D. University Senators –
       Andy Romberger
· Intercollegiate Athletics – University Senate has passed rule changes which make the standards for normal progress for our Division III athletes the same as the NCAA standards. These standards are not as strict as the standards for Penn State’s athletes.  The change is due to the fact that most athletes participating in varsity sports at campuses other than University Park also work in addition to going to classes.  The guidelines are listed on the University Senate website.
· GPA and Multiple Majors – The Senate addressed changing rules on calculating GPAs for students with multiple majors.  Before this change, a student could complete a BA with one GPA and then complete a second BA with different or higher GPA, essentially, starting the GPA over.   The new legislation states that the overall GPA will be used.  This will make the guidelines easier to understand.
· Budget Planning – The Provost presented an early took at the budget.  He proposed holding the line on tuition increases at the campuses in return for the State increasing their appropriation by ten percent. It is felt that the reason for the twenty-five million dollar shortfall is due to the increase in tuition costs.  
· New Policy HR-70 – The new HR-70 policy was passed and sent by the Faculty Affairs Committee to the University Senate.  The policy establishes procedure for the dismissal of tenure or tenure eligible faculty.  This document was a very well written document.  Questions raised were not in regard to the content of the document.
Bob Zambanini-
· Curricular Affairs Committee Report – The Joint Committee on Curricular integrity document, which contains ten charges, will be on the University Senate website for review.  The changes will aid in making the degrees more potable between the campuses and University Park.
· The Subcommittee on Course Abbreviation Uniformity – The subcommittee was charged with initiating and overseeing the implementation of new legislation requiring uniformity of course abbreviations within disciplines.  The first phase would be to identify a group of faculty, at each location, to be in charge of suggesting a common abbreviation within their discipline, by the end 2005.   The second phase would be to implement these changes, beginning in 2006.  ANGEL groups will be set up to facilitate these changes.  
· Clarification on degree ownership – Concerns were voiced by our faculty as to course ownership   Questions were raised as to whether other campuses can modify and offer degree programs created by Berks (or by other campuses).  It was stated that if a location creates a degree, other locations can offer the courses, but cannot modify the degree program – only the originating location can do so.  The Chair commented that he believed the report by the Joint Committee on Curricular Integrity does make a historical statement regarding program ownership.  An attempt will be made to find out whether or not written guidelines exist.        
4. Comments by Administrators 
           Susan Phillips Speece (Chancellor)

· University enrollment is down, except at three location: Berks, Lehigh Valley, and Harrisburg.  Enrollment across the University has decreased by fifteen hundred students.  Increases in tuition are causing many more students to complete their degrees in four years rather than five years.  If enrollment budget keeps tuition at the same level, it means increased enrollment for Berks, as well as higher retention levels.
· Our engineering students did a presentation on their Mini-Baja participation to the Regional Society of Automotive Engineers.  They did a very professional and articulate PowerPoint presentation.
· Atomic Clock Update – Many faculty members have voiced concern with the non uniformity of the campus clocks.  The Chancellor met with representatives to correct the problem, which is the result of poor signal strength due to the density of the building designs.  A system to correct this would cost between seventeen thousand and twenty thousand dollars.  Funds could from the Chancellor’s contingency fund or from the endowment for the physical plant budget.  The endowment would be the better source.
· New drapes were ordered for the Auditorium from and endowment fund.  The senior class has designated their class gift to renovate the paint in the Auditorium.  
· The Budget Committee report was given to the Chancellor.  Excellent recommendations were made that were incorporated into the Strategic Plan.  The University requires that the campuses recycle one percent of operating funds, which must be based on the Strategic Plan.  Rather than use it for salary, but to use it for physical plant issues and program issues. 
            Carl Lovitt (Associate Dean of Academic Affairs)
· The University is treating the information of the Curricular Integrity Report as “law” and is not opened to further debate.  All the recommendations have been accepted and are being implemented.  A subcommittee of AQ has been charged with implementing two of the recommendations.
· The nineteen Campus Academic Officers from the Commonwealth Campuses have been told that they are to proceed with maximizing cost efficiencies based on collaboration.  There will be a great amount of pressure to actively investigate the possibility of delivering courses to other locations that have low enrollments in those courses.  Software exists to support these types of electronic deliveries. A meeting will be set between Lehigh Valley, Schuylkill, and Berks to investigate this possibility.  Standardizing the course descriptions will be an important component to the process.
· Standardization of curriculum will be investigated.  Berks must be mindful of other campuses looking to offer our degree program with changes to accommodate their students.  Allowing changes to be made will result in further curricular fragmentation.
5. Reports of Committees
             Faculty Affairs Committee- (Laurie Grobman) 
· The Committee met and approved two editorial changes to the P&T document, as well as a title change to Promotion and Tenure Penn State Berks.  References to HR-23 were removed.  The phrase “librarianship ability and effectiveness” was changed to “scholarship of librarianship.  It was agreed not to change the selection procedure of the P&T Committee.  Dr. Lovitt will address this issue at the next meeting.
· The Supplement to HR-40 can be ignored.  There is a more recent version of the document exists.

Strategic Planning and Budget Committee (Randy Newnham)
· Minutes of the last two meetings are included in the meeting packets. Recommendations have been made regarding the recycling funding.  These were sent to Dr. Speece for her opinion and input. The Committee will look at the Academic budget in detail, excluding salary information.  
· Dr Speece commented on the five items submitted to her by the Committee.

       1.) Websites – Bo Zigner is working on the College website.   A University mandate 
requires that all websites have a similar look.  Once the templates are received, we 
will have people in place who will be responsible for maintaining more than two 
thousand web pages.  

2.) Strategic Plan for high failure rate courses – Piloting is being done with 
Chemistry.  Once results are known we can move to other courses.
       3.) Replacement of copiers – The College is at the end of our contract with the current 
provider.  Other options are being explored.

       4.)  Permanent Grants Coordinator – This is a personnel position and does not fall under 
the recycling plan.
       5.) Carry-over funds – We always carry over at least eight percent, and this year we will 
carry over as much as possible.  Some will go to capital improvements.  These funds 
do not count in the eight percent.
       Physical Facilities and Safety Committee
· Current projects include new signage, repair projects, and the new drawing for the Master Plan. 
· Recycling – The cost received from recycling materials will offset the cost of the materials to be disposed.  A subcommittee, which will be chaired by Martha Aynardi, has been established.  Housing & Food Services has agreed to participate.
· Energy costs – The projected increases range from five to forty-five percent for the next year.  Kim Berry has offered to speak to every division about how they can contribute to energy savings.  Three companies have submitted proposals for reducing energy costs.  Bio-diesel fuels will be instituted.
· Campus safety issues will be discussed at the next meeting.  Information will be posted on the P: drive.
· New agenda items – Items included will be the clock project, addressing problems with the Labyrinth project, and resolving construction issues with the builder.
6. Forensic Business – None
7. Unfinished Business 

          Approval of Committee Chairs – A motion to accept the Chairs of the Senate Committees was     made and seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.
8. New Legislative Business
          Faculty Affairs Committee motion to approve the following change to the P&T document –

At our meeting of October 20, 2005, FAC voted to delete the following paragraph from the College’s 
Promotion and Tenure Policy: 

A candidate for tenure and/or promotion to Associate Professor must have significant accomplishments 
in the areas of 1) the scholarship of teaching and learning and 2) the scholarship of research and 
creative 
accomplishments. He or she is further expected to demonstrate distinctive achievement in one of these 
areas or above average performance in both. Similarly, librarians must have acceptable 
achievements in 
the areas of 1) librarianship and 2) the scholarship of research and creative accomplishments, and they 
must show distinction in one area or above average performance in both. In addition, each candidate is 
expected to have contributed service to the University, society, and the profession.


This paragraph creates standards that are more narrow and prescriptive than the standards outlined 
in HR-23.


The first charge of the Faculty Affairs Committee is to consult with the Chancellor and 
Associate Dean.  It must be determined who has ownership of this document.  The Associate 
Dean 
and Chancellor asked to table the motion to give more time to access the document.

Due to the lack of sufficient time for discussion of this motion it was proposed that the proposed 
that the motion be carried over to the next meeting.  This will allow for proper time for 
discussion, recommendations and voting.  A motion to table the FAC motion on changes to the 
P&T Document was proposed and seconded.  The motion to table passed unanimously.
9. Announcements 

The Communication Arts and Sciences faculty are happy to announce that Penn State Berks 
has been granted a chapter of the Upsilon Gamma chapter of Lambda Pi Eta national honor 
society for communication students.  
10.     Adjournment 






